MINUTES OF A MEETING OF THE FACULTY SENATE

Wednesday, December 11, 1996

The Speaker, Professor John Pollak, Animal Science, called the meeting to order. He continued: "Today we're missing a few. Peter's not here, and we won't have the Provost or the President, so we'll get a report from Associate Dean Robert Lucey, and then we'll move into some of the agenda items. I think that we will have a quorum. We are getting close, at least. I inquired as to what to do if there is not a quorum, and we can discuss the issues, but we can't vote on anything. All right, so if that's the case, then we'll discuss things and then postpone the vote."

1. REMARKS FROM ASSOCIATE DEAN

Professor Robert Lucey, E.V. Baker Professor of Agriculture and Associate Dean and Secretary of the University Faculty: "I first would like to express my and my family's appreciation for the kindness, sensitivity, and support that we received from this group and many other groups in the community. I can't thank you enough.

"The reason that I'm here is that Peter is on vacation in Vietnam. But he hasn't forgotten you. He wants me to make two comments. One, he is concerned about hearing from you about program review. He knows that there are a number of you who are deeply concerned about the process and he is most anxious to receive your comments and your views on program review. Peter is chair of that committee, and he would like to give attention to the comments that you have.

"The second comment he wants me to make is that he is equally concerned, as are other members of the University Faculty Committee, that they hear very little from the faculty regarding what should be on the agenda. If we reflect back over the first part of this year, and back over last year, Peter and the members of the University Faculty Committee have received only a few comments from members of the Faculty Senate regarding items that should be on the agenda. He is reminding you that your views and comments are most welcomed."

Speaker: "That's the shortest Dean's report we've had in a while."

Speaker: "Okay. I've been informed that we do have a quorum, so nobody leave, since we're right on the edge of it. So, we will hear the report from the Nominations and Elections Committee."

2. REPORT FROM NOMINATIONS AND ELECTIONS COMMITTEE

Professor Lucey: "Well, the Nominations and Elections Committee meets about every two weeks, and the reason that they meet about every two weeks is that the people who are on these committees seem to go on leave or return from leave, so there are adjustments that need to be made periodically. These are the most recent actions taken by the Committee on your behalf:

University Faculty Committee

Subrata Mukherjee (Engr), spring replacement for Frederick Ahl (A&S), on leave

Academic Freedom and Professional Status of the Faculty Committee

Robert Green (Law), Chair for spring term

Michael Gold (ILR), spring replacement for Sarosh Kuruvilla (ILR), on leave

Melissa Hines (A&S), spring replacement for Robert Fay (A&S), on leave

Option 6b Drafting Committee

P.C.T. deBoer (Engr), will chair the Committee

The motion to accept the report was seconded and adopted.

Speaker: "We will move on now to the issue of the Ward Lab. Make sure to pick up the corrected version of the resolution if you haven't. It is on a yellow sheet and the changes are talked about there. There is an amendment, which came through the system appropriately, so you should have a copy of that available for further reference. We'll start out with Joe, who'll give us a brief report on this."

3. RESOLUTION RE WARD LAB

Assistant Professor Joseph Yavitt, Natural Resources: "I am the chairman of the Committee on Academic Programs and Policies (CAPP). I am not representing the Ward Lab; there are other people here who represent that. I am simply reporting to the faculty on this motion and will lead the discussion of it. What I'm going to do is to read the motion, and I want to provide a bit of history about this motion, especially what led us to include this last statement, which I expect might incite a bit of discussion. After my brief comments, I'll open up the floor for discussion.

WHEREAS, the disbanding of the Program of Nuclear Science and Engineering by the Engineering College leaves the PROGRAM'S TRIGA Mark II nuclear reactor and gamma cell housed in Ward Laboratory without an administrative home in Cornell, and

WHEREAS, the Ward Laboratory Advisory Board, a faculty committee appointed by the Dean of Engineering and the Vice President for Research and Advanced Studies, found that the analytical facilities in Ward Laboratory provide a diverse array of services to the Cornell community and beyond, and

WHEREAS, an explicit goal of the Ward Laboratory Advisory Board is to put the Ward facility on firm financial footing, which would best be carried out as a reorganized Ward Center for Nuclear Sciences, administered through the Office of the Vice President for Research and Advanced Studies, and

WHEREAS, the Committee on Academic Programs and Policies has reviewed the framework for the reorganization,

THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, that the Faculty Senate recommends that Cornell operate the nuclear reactor, gamma cell, and associated analytical facilities in Ward Laboratory as the Ward Center for Nuclear Sciences, GIVEN the stipulation that within three years the Center becomes financially self sufficient without using General Purpose funding from Cornell apart from funds specifically appropriated by College Deans.

"This motion came to CAPP as an executive summary from the Ward Laboratory Advisory Board, and we were quite unclear, as to what exactly was entailed in this executive summary. This was several meetings ago of our committee. We had to get more information. We invited several other people to come in to explain what this meant to us. We were not aware, at that time, that the Program of Nuclear Sciences and Engineering had been disbanded. It was an oversight, but we simply did not know that. Thus we learned that the reactor was left without an administrative home. Apparently there was a question at that time about whether the reactor should be de-commissioned. This is an expensive proposition and it would essentially put the reactor out of business forever. We learned that. The Dean of the College, John Hopcroft, and Vice President Scott then organized a faculty committee of users of the Ward Lab, the Ward Laboratory Advisory Board, to determine the fate of that facility. One option was de-commission and another option was to continue running it. That Advisory Board recommended keeping the facility alive as a University Center. This would allow the Center to hire a new director, but would mean that the University would absorb some of the costs of running the reactor that the College of Engineering had previously been responsible for. We had a long discussion that we believed that this set a dangerous precedent, to transfer facilities from Colleges to the University. We, through our discussions, came up with this stipulation. If that were to happen, let the College Deans be responsible for appropriating the funds for that, if faculty in their colleges are using the facility. In other words, the power would still lie with the College Deans for funding. We recognize the way our statement is written it may sound like the Deans have to apply for those funds on a year to year basis, to the Vice President, and that's not really what we intended to say. The motion, as written, is that the College Deans are responsible for that power. That is the brief history. I'd like to open it up for discussion."

Professor Frank C. Keil, William R. Kenan Jr. Professor of Psychology: "I guess I don't understand the point of this. Are we being asked to evaluate the merits of the Ward Lab, which I really don't think we should be doing? And if not, I wonder what broad principle we are being asked to address&endash; whether the central administration can be in charge of this

unit for how long? It seems to me unclear."

Professor Yavitt: "We were equally unclear. This is a faculty governance issue."

Professor John Abowd, ILR: "As I understand it, you can't create the thing without the approval of the Faculty Senate."

Professor Yavitt: "That's right. You can't create a Center without the approval of the Faculty Senate."

Professor Keil: "But how can we possible create the Center, in any informed way, without the faculty giving some evaluation?"

Professor Yavitt: "That's what our job in CAPP is&endash; to read the entire proposal by the Ward Laboratory Advisory Committee. They put together a proposal, we got a copy of it, we read it, we contemplated it, as faculty we evaluated it, and we felt that it had sufficient merit to be retained as a Center, given the stipulation that it was not in perpetuity to be funded by the University."

Professor Keil: "Have experts in the academic area evaluated it, like a review?"

Professor Yavitt: "I can't answer that."

Assistant Professor Carlo D. Montemagno, Agricultural and Biological Engineering: "I'm on the same committee as Joe. The packet was given to the committee with the understanding that all we had to do was decide whether or not we wanted to make it into a Center or not. It existed already, but they just wanted to put the name in front of it and call it a Center. We looked at what was really required to make it a Center, and the criteria is that it has to have a significant academic component. It just can't be an instrument to be a Center. We also looked at what was going on, what was associated with this whole process, and our initial decision was that the documentation that was given to us did not warrant it to be a Center. Based on the documentation, we decided that it was best to talk to other people. We talked to Norm Scott, personally, when he came to address the committee. We talked to John Hopcroft, and we talked to principal members of the Advisory Board. At the end of this, we decided that there is strong potential for it to have a strong academic component. It does not exist yet. The members of the Advisory Board outlined a plan which integrated it and made it into an academic enterprise&endash;more than just being a user facility. For that reason, we decided that it was worth giving it a shot to become a vital center. At the same time, we felt that this center would be highly specialized, and, as such, it should be independent. It wasn't something that we felt that the cost of operating it should go to the whole University. It should go to the people who use it, just like the people in the Center for the Environment or the other self-sufficient organizations (or at least supposed to be self-sufficient). They had a plan, which was that by the end of the three years they would be fiscally self-sufficient and would not rely on any University funds. Given this plan, we felt that there was no real loss allowing this to proceed. However, we also felt that there was a risk in that we set a dangerous precedent, where, if we had an expensive piece of equipment which had a small user base, and we created a Center, with full support of the Senate, that people would say, 'Oh, the Senate supports it, so the University should keep on funding it.' And for that reason, we elected to include the disclaimer that at the end of three years, it comes back to the Senate. That is the crux. They have a plan to make it into an integrated program. It is a unique facility&endash; it is something you can't replace if you decide to shut it down. There is already funding in place to keep it running for three years, so by making a Center with this stipulation, we are giving it a shot to be a vital concern. If we say no, I believe we cut it off prematurely."

Associate Professor Valley J. Stewart, Microbiology: "It seems to me that the issue of the Ward Reactor must have been raised in the College of Engineering process to dissolve this program. It looks to me like the College of Engineering has decided not to continue supporting this facility. I am uncomfortable with the idea that the Faculty Senate is asked to step in here. I would like to learn more about what the College of Engineering thinks about this, and why they no longer support this facility."

Professor Montemagno: "Dean Hopcroft, when he evaluated it, said the following, which I will paraphrase and hope that I don't get anything wrong. They did the evaluation and decided that Nuclear Engineering was not going to be a major thrust of the College of Engineering in the twenty-first century. Based on that, he decided to disband the Nuclear Engineering Program and to shut down the Ward Reactor. But, the Ward Reactor has a broader base. People in Geology use it, people in SCAS use it&endash;there is a broad base of users outside of the College of Engineering, and these users,

up until now, have not contributed to the operating costs of it. There are many users outside of Nuclear Engineering, outside of the College of Engineering, who use the facility, so these users expressed dismay that this facility, which was integral to some of their research, was being shut down. For that reason, John took the issue to Norm Scott, as the Vice President for Research, and said, 'This should really be a University facility if you want to keep it alive. The base for a user facility rests throughout the University, not just in the College of Engineering.'"

Professor Gordon Teskey, English: "Do we have a response of any kind from the College Deans? Have they said anything about their willingness to carry this on?"

Professor Yavitt: "That would be difficult to obtain at this time. It would be asking them to commit for three years down the line. Our belief is that no Dean would say that three years down the line he would throw money into it. The point is that there are users, and that if those users were sufficiently productive, the Dean would step behind them and be willing to commit some money when that time comes. You are caught in a difficult position. How do you secure that funding for periods of time without having to go piecemeal, year by year, to grovel for the money, and that's not the issue that we wanted to deal with here. We put this statement inhere to put the focus on the Deans for the commitment."

Professor Seymour Smidt, Nicholas H. Noyes Professor of Economics and Finance: "I'd like to hear some more about the de-commissioning costs. You mentioned that it was inappropriate for the University to be responsible for the running costs of the Center, but the running costs of a nuclear facility, to my understanding&endash; and I'm not an engineer, but I've done some work in this area&endash; would be a small proportion to the de-commissioning costs. Maybe, if it were a thousand dollars to run it, it would be ten to fifteen thousand dollars to shut it down. A dean might look at this and say, 'It isn't worth a thousand dollars, but I don't want to have to spend fifteen thousand dollars to shut it down, so let's keep the thing going.' This is an important issue, to make sure that decisions are made in a decent way. The University's ordinary budgeting system doesn't provide any very good way for administrative officers below Day Hall level, to look across more than one year."

Professor Montemagno: "The funding for closing the reactor is set aside as part of its licensing agreement. There is already two million dollars plus. I'm not sure of the exact amount, but it is already set aside. This issue is already taken care of, so the question is whether or not we want to keep it going. It is something that we really want to try to do. We want to let this facility be operational to give it a chance to become a full-blown user facility that is integrated into many academic departments. John Hopcroft committed two hundred thousand dollars a year for three years to keep it going. So, he put himself behind it, to give it the seed money to allow the transition to occur. It is the responsibility of the people who will run this facility, who will benefit from this facility, to, after three years, come up with the two hundred thousand dollars a year necessary to keep it going."

Professor Charles Walcott, Neurobiology and Behavior: "Isn't it customary, when establishing a Center to have a slate of faculty who are responsible for this in some fashion? Who, really, in terms of faculty, are behind this thing? I'm eager to see that."

Professor Robert Kay, Geological Sciences: "There is an Advisory Board of ten faculty members and an Executive Committee of that Advisory Board. Those are the faculty members who are in charge of looking after that facility. There is a report of February of this year that outlines that in some detail, and we'd be happy to answer questions about that. So, there's been some work done on that."

Professor Keil: "Does it make sense not to call it a Center until it proves itself more viable? Could we give it transitional status for a few years until it shows that it is viable? It doesn't need the label&endash;can't it go under the auspices of the Provost's office or Norm Scott's office?"

Professor Yavitt: "That was one of the first issues that came up. We discussed that at length&endash; what are the criteria for a center? We found out that they are fairly loose. We got off the subject, frankly, about what are the roles of Centers at the University and where they get funded and we strayed too far away from the Ward Lab. The Advisory Board specifically wants it labeled a 'Center', and their reasoning for that, I think, is that it allows them to hire the strongest possible director that they can. They've got to go out now and hire a director who is going to take command and forge and move this on for several years, and if it had one or two years of funding, and looked like it was going to go out, how would you ever be able to hire a strong director? It is a non-faculty position. The director will be a non-faculty position, but as a Center it gives it

some weight in the University and some permanence in the University."

Professor Montemagno: "Note also that it doesn't say that at the end of three years it is no longer a Center. What it says is that at the end of three years the Senate is going to look at what is going on if it requires external funding. It may be that at the end of three years they have enough money to provide two-thirds of the operating costs, and they are making sufficient progress. It just provides a review."

Professor Teskey: "You sort of mentioned that as a Center it is an academically viable institution, but it sounds like, from what you said, that there is a variety of kinds of research that goes on there. Is it the sort of facility that would also attract people to the University? That is sort of what 'Center' means. Would graduate students want to come to work there? Is it that sort of facility? Or is it just for the work of the people who have projects here now and useful for teaching?"

Professor Emeritus Donald Holcomb, Physics: "I was part of the Executive Committee of the Advisory Board. I have a few comments, stimulated by the question there, that might be useful in understanding what kind of an animal we are talking about. This has been thrown on many people here in the Senate without being really aware of what we are talking about.

"It is an unusual history. As I hope has become clear, it was operated under the umbrella of the College of Engineering since its beginning. In fact, it turns out that most of the people using it, not all, but a substantial fraction, are simply spread around the University in different colleges. These are faculty and graduate students who use the laboratory facilities as an important part of their research and Ph.D., work. These are undergraduates who do undergraduate research projects there, and includes a directed, occasional function. There are several courses, including one that I was involved in, where we took the two hundred students who were taking the course through a kind of a demonstration/lab experiment through the facility, running them through ten students at a time. It has a very strong academic component now. The thing that is unusual is that there are only a couple of faculty whose central professional interests lie in the laboratory. There is a category of Faculty Associate which is put forward in the Charter to take care of such people as Professor David Clark, who has been the director for many years, remains professionally interested in his own research that goes on in the lab, and one or two other people. It is a little bit unusual in the sense that it ended up on the street as an orphan to find its right place in the University, and the Center seemed to us on the Committee to be the natural umbrella. It is a little different than some other Centers, but if you go down through the list of Centers in the University, you'll find that, in fact, every one is different from the rest of them. It has a strong academic component. It does not have a nucleus of faculty. So, if your question is whether it would bring faculty from other universities here to be professors of whatever it might be, connected with Ward Lab, the answer is, 'No.' It has a different role. It is a strong supportive entity for graduate student research, undergraduate research, and courses, but it is just different.

"I would like to propose the following amendment to the motion which would replace the last clause beginning 'GIVEN the stipulation...':"

THIS RESOLUTION is subject to the stipulations that

- (a) a third-year review of the new Center's activities be carried out during the 1998-99 fiscal year to determine whether it is meeting the goals set forth in the February 20, 1996 report of the Executive Committee of the Ward Lab Advisory Board, and
- (b) that any funding for the Center subsequent to July 1999 from the General Purpose Budget be drawn from then-existing appropriations of the several Colleges from which come the faculty and student users of the Center, by agreement with the relevant Deans.

The motion was seconded.

Professor Holcomb: "This amendment is not intended to alter the purpose that, I believe, CAPP intended with this stipulation. It is an attempt to put what I think is better wording for the specific clause that is given there, plus to introduce a specific allusion to a review committee. It was certainly the intent of the Executive Committee of the Advisory Board, who gathered the report, that the Center be evaluated, to see whether it is a viable enterprise. We believe it will be. My amendment includes a specific reference to a review committee at the end of three years. Coming out of the operations of that review committee, one would then presume to make a decision on whether it was doing its work as proposed. The

wording here is a little bit different than that. The word 'self-sufficient' you need to be very careful about. I know of no Center or other academic enterprise in this institution which is completely 'self-sufficient', in the sense of an enterprise unit covering all of its expenses. So, in my amendment, the word 'self-sufficient' is missing. On the other hand, I think that it is a more explicit version of the last couple of lines. It is an attempt not to alter the intent of the given clause, but to clarify it.

"One last comment. My experience is that attempts by the faculty to write resolutions to control the financial actions in Day Hall are not good things. I suspect that we might suffer some of the same fate here, but I think that intent is to express the understanding of the Senate on this issue."

Discussion on the amendment was called.

Professor Montemagno: "As a member of the Committee, I can't speak for everyone, but I speak for myself when I say that Don is more eloquent than any of us were, I will offer my support to the amendment."

It was moved to vote on the amendment and the motion passed.

Further discussion on the main motion was called.

Professor James Burlitch, Chemistry: "I am a member of the Executive Committee and I just wanted to amplify some of Don's comments about the users. As part of the process for developing a plan for Ward Laboratory, we took a survey of all the people we could possibly think of who used or would use, possibly, that facility. I just want to give you a flavor of the extent, over this university, of the potential users. In the middle, particularly, is a list of the departments and colleges. People characterized their potential uses as 'important' or 'very important' and include areas from Textiles to Entomology to Soil/Crops, Geology, and many others. In addition to all these users in-house, what wasn't mentioned, perhaps, was that there are many external users&endash;industries&endash;who use the facility, for example, to calibrate instruments that measure nuclear radioactivity. So, they are, of course, providing some financial support as well. One further point, in terms of attracting people&endash;you may have heard of a medical treatment for some kinds of brain tumors called Boron Neutron Capture Therapy. The idea is to take a compound that may be injected or somehow attached to the tumor, and somehow irradiate that tumor. Because the Boron has a very high cross-section for the absorption of neutrons, that area specifically gets a lot of radiation and so the tumor is destroyed and not the surrounding tissue. Well, there is some indication from the Vet School that this might be a useful thing to institute in the Vet College to use in attracting a person to work in that area. Having the facility would be crucial in attracting someone in that area."

Professor Yavitt: "As the author of the 'GIVEN' clause, I am not offended by the amendment. I think that the amendment captures the spirit of what we were trying to say&endash; to tie the Center into the University review process, and, as it sets off, to continue to be a facility, but with faculty control and something to say about it."

Professor Paul P. Feeny, Ecology and Systematics: "I am wondering if anyone could comment on the Dean of Engineering's decision to shut down the reactor. Was that just a capricious decision by a Dean who has priorities? Or does it reflect the general opinion that, well into the next century, nuclear engineering is something that we're never going to want again as part of the Engineering College."

Speaker: "I recognize that anyone's response to that would be their interpretation, but is there somebody who can address that? I think earlier there were comments made regarding that."

Professor Kay: "Am I correct that you said that he shut down the reactor?"

Professor Feeny: "I meant to say that he shut down the program."

Professor Montemagno: "I think that you have to make a distinction between using a nuclear reactor as a research tool versus studying nuclear engineering. I think that that is where the distinction lies. I believe that John Hopcroft made a management decision that there were other areas that would be more fruitful for the College of Engineering to pursue in study than nuclear engineering. He elected, at that time, not to allocate any more funds towards nuclear engineering. The Ward Laboratory is using a nuclear reactor as a research tool, and not using it for the study of nuclear engineering, per se. There might be some people who are working in that area, but principally, the reactor will be a tool for other

investigations."

Professor Frederick M. Ahl, Classics: "I am somewhat at a loss as to how we in the Senate can responsibly support this resolution, simply because we have very little in the way of hard facts in front of us, about the amount of money that is going to be involved, or about the faculty involvement. For example, Professor Coleman from my department uses the Center. While this is true, as far as I can imagine, it is only a tiny proportion of the work he is doing. Perhaps it would be interesting to talk to the people in more detail. We're looking at an enormously expensive project, and as the previous speaker noted, we've got the determination of the Engineering College to jettison it and leave it in some nonexistent collective flat. I can't see how, since we have no budgetary control of the university, and so have little sense of what the financial impact of this is going to be, how we can advocate this resolution at the present time. I am not trying to be a humanist philistine against scientific progress and study, but it is a very difficult question to be asked to support given the kind of information that we've been provided."

Professor David Wilson, Biochemistry, Molecular and Cell Biology: "We never have the expertise or the knowledge to evaluate the merits of something&endash;that's done by other people, who, in fact, in the administration, or in this case, the administration and one of our own committees, makes a recommendation. They have said that they recommend that this Center be given a three year chance to see whether it can be viable and continue in the future. It seems to me that we've done this many times in the past. I know that I've voted for Centers and previous things that I am hopeful that the people who have brought this to us have done their job. I don't see why we should deny a number of our colleagues the opportunity to continue their research through a program that has been here for a long time and that has to be here for some people to function. The Dean of Engineering, as I understand it, has, in fact, put up the funding to continue this for another three years, so there is not that much risk, either in principle or in practice. To me it is very reasonable that a Dean would say, 'This is a program I don't want. I don't want to train more nuclear engineers because we haven't built a nuclear plant in this country for fifteen years,' or something like that, and yet the equipment and the research being done with it, might be very valuable for the University as a whole."

The Speaker asked if there was an objection to the question being called and there was.

Professor Ahl: "I would just like to come back to the comment of the previous speaker. I suppose what is bothering me most in the resolution as now amended, is that funding be drawn from the then existing appropriations of colleges. Where are the Deans going to get the money from? Existing appropriations for what purpose? Will the relevant Deans be able to say, 'We need x dollars in order to keep this Center going and therefore we will take it from other areas of the College budget.' I am concerned about the specificity of the amendment, which makes it much easier, thinking back on this, than the motion before amendment, because there is a sense there, in which we are making a good part of the resolution as amended a statement to the relevant Deans that if they make the decision that they want to support the Ward Lab, that they are entitled to look within the range of their given allocations and expect money from that taken from other programs. Perhaps no one else shares this anxiety of mine, but I wanted to express it anyway."

Professor Elizabeth D. Earle, Plant Breeding and Biometry: "Did I hear correctly that one of the strong arguments for designating the reactor a Center was that this would make it easier to recruit a strong director, because a Center is a more permanent enterprise? If so, how does that relate to the stipulation for a three-year review, which might, perhaps, cut off funding for the Center?"

Professor Kay: "From the Executive Summary, from Point 4, I will briefly read: 'There are reasonable expectations that aggressive and opportunistic management will result in increased revenues and decreased costs over a four-year phasing period,' which means that we looked at a three-year budget projection and we made an argument for increased revenues and decreased costs and this argument was bought by the Dean of Engineering and the Vice President for Research, at which point the administration was transferred to Norm Scott at this time. So, we did a budget job, as much as one could."

Professor Keil: "One thing that confuses me. There are a number of Deans who oversee Centers in which only a few of their faculty are involved, because they think it is a good idea and the money comes in. I can't believe that Hopcroft signed off on this because he believed that this wouldn't be a growing concern in a few years. Why would he not want to continue to have this Center in his holding if it were to be a vibrant Center, a resource to the University, another thing, another feather in his cap? Is part of what is going on that he doesn't think that it is going to work out, that he doesn't think that it is going to make it in three years? That is what concerns me."

Speaker: "Okay. We're starting to get a lot of people with their hands up. Are there any new comments on that?"

Associate Professor Alan K. McAdams, Johnson Graduate School of Management: "I've heard some interesting numbers. One number is two million dollars, sitting in the bank, earning interest, ready to shut the thing down. If you take the standard rule of thumb, that the interest rate is likely to be ten percent of what the earnings are, you have two hundred thousand dollars. I've heard that it takes two hundred thousand dollars a year to run the thing, so it seems to me that if the shut-down funds are generating enough funds to run it...We do have to take care of inflation, but if the Deans take care of inflation, it seems to me that this thing should be able to run into perpetuity."

The question was called and seconded, and the body voted to cease debate.

The vote was taken and the resolution as amended was adopted as follows:

WHEREAS, the disbanding of the Program of Nuclear Science and Engineering by the Engineering College leaves the Program's TRIGA Mark II nuclear reactor and gamma cell housed in Ward Laboratory without an administrative home in Cornell, and

WHEREAS, the Ward Laboratory Advisory Board, a faculty committee appointed by the Dean of Engineering and the Vice President for Research and Advanced Studies, found that the analytical facilities in Ward Laboratory provide a diverse array of services to the Cornell community and beyond, and

WHEREAS, an explicit goal of the Ward Laboratory Advisory Board is to put the Ward facility on firm financial footing, which would best be carried out as a reorganized Ward Center for Nuclear Sciences, administered through the Office of the Vice President for Research and Advanced Studies, and

WHEREAS, the Committee on Academic Programs and Policies has reviewed the framework for the reorganization,

THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, that the Faculty Senate recommends that Cornell operate the nuclear reactor, gamma cell, and associated analytical facilities in Ward Laboratory as the Ward Center for Nuclear Sciences.

THIS RESOLUTION is subject to the stipulations that

- (a) a third-year review of the new Center's activities be carried out during the 1998-99 fiscal year to determine whether it is meeting the goals set forth in the February 20, 1996 report of the Executive Committee of the Ward Lab Advisory Board, and
- (b) that any funding for the Center subsequent to July 1999 from the General Purpose Budget be drawn from then-existing appropriations of the several Colleges from which come the faculty and student users of the Center, by agreement with the relevant Deans.

Speaker: "The next item on the agenda is a resolution amending the Code of Academic Integrity from the Educational Policy Committee. Peter Schwartz&endash;"

4. RESOLUTION AMENDING THE CODE OF ACADEMIC INTEGRITY

Professor Peter Schwartz, Textiles and Apparel: "Before I present the resolution, what I'd like to do is to just give you a brief background as to why this resolution is before you now. The current resolution came to the Educational Policy Committee about a year and a half ago, when we were still an ad hoc committee of the Faculty Senate, before we gained official status. It was prompted by several past cases, three in particular, that were a long time in adjudicating and making their way through the University and part of that reason, it was felt, was because of some ambiguities and lack of clarity in the Code of Academic Integrity as written. Particularly, it centered around a student's right to appeal a decision of the Academic Integrity Hearing Board, one of which exists in each college, and the role of the student's Dean in modification of any recommendation of the Academic Integrity Hearing Board, especially when the violation occurs in one college and the student is matriculated in a different college. These issues were brought before the chairs of all the Academic Integrity Hearing Boards in all of the colleges, and the issue was referred again to the Subcommittee on Educational Policy, which is

now the Senate Committee on Educational Policy (we don't have to change the monogram, at least). In 1995-96, the Subcommittee/Senate Committee discussed and passed the recommendations. It was not brought to the Senate because of other items on the agenda, and hence was brought again before the new Senate Committee in 1996-97. We slightly re-wrote part of the previous committee's recommendations because we felt that it should be clarified. Those were re-written and passed unanimously. Dean Stein shared the recommendations with the Student Assembly and, at least, as of last Friday, had received no comments from the Student Assembly. That is the background.

Professor Schwartz presented the resolution:

Whereas, maintaining the highest standards of Academic Integrity is among the primary responsibilities of the University Faculty, and

whereas, proper maintenance of these standards requires that they be explicit and clear to faculty, students, and administration,

therefore be it resolved, that the Committee on Educational Policy recommends that the following three proposals be approved by the Senate and amended in the *Code of Academic Integrity*.

PROPOSAL #1

Add the following to II.C.4 The Board may act in one or more of the following ways:

c. The dean of the student's college shall be notified of the decision of the college Hearing Board within 7 days. Unless an appeal is filed under the guidelines established below, the dean of the student's college shall ensure that the decision of the Hearing Board is carried out and shall notify all parties of the implementation and the decision.

PROPOSAL #2

Completely replace the current II.C.5 with the following:

- **5. Review of Decision.** The student may appeal a decision of the Hearing Board in writing. The appeal shall be directed to the dean of the student's college, and shall be constructed according to one or both of the guidelines established below. The appeal shall normally be submitted within 4 weeks of notification of the Board's decision, but exceptions to this deadline may be granted by the dean on showing of good cause. If the Board's decision involves students from more than one college, the deans involved shall consult with each other.
- a. Appeal of a finding of guilt. A student who has received a finding of guilt from the Board, or whose finding of guilt in a Primary Hearing was upheld by the Board, may appeal on one or both of the following grounds:
 - i. Additional evidence which might have affected the outcome of the hearing became available following the hearing.
 - ii. A violation of procedure by the Hearing Board might have prejudiced the outcome of the hearing.

The dean may deny the appeal or send the case back to the Hearing Board for reconsideration.

- b. Appeal of a penalty. The student may appeal the findings of the Hearing Board regarding penalties. The appeal shall specify the reasons why the student believes the penalty is inappropriate. After consultation with the Hearing Board, the dean may take one of the following actions:
 - i. If a grade penalty has been exacted (II.C.4.b.i-iii), the dean may recommend to the faculty member that the grade penalty be reduced.
 - ii. If another penalty has been exacted (II.C.4.b.iv-viii), the dean may modify or decline to carry out

the recommended penalty.

In all but the most unusual circumstances, it is the expectation that the findings and recommendations of the Hearing Board will be upheld by the dean. The dean's decision cannot be appealed.

PROPOSAL #3

Completely replace the current II.C.8 with the following:

8. Records of Action. If a student is found guilty, a record of the outcome of the case and the nature of the violation shall be kept by the Hearing Board, and copies shall be sent to the record keeper in the student's college, if different. The record keeper shall disclose this record to Hearing Boards considering other charges against the same student, to deans or associate deans of colleges in furtherance of legitimate educational interests, to the Registrar for notation on the transcript when provided by the decision of the Hearing Board and the dean, but to no one else unless specifically directed by the student.

If the student is found not guilty by the Hearing Board, all records of the case, including the report of the primary hearing, shall be expunged from the files of the record keeper.

Professor Schwartz continued: "Proposal #1 indicates what the prerogatives are of each of the Academic Integrity Hearing Boards in each of the colleges.

"Proposal #2 replaces the current II.C.5, which are the guidelines listed above, in the interest of clarity keeping in our mind that the faculty are responsible for grading in their courses and that in the case of anything that is executive in nature, the Dean has full prerogative.

"Proposal #3 came about because their was some unclearness about who was responsible for maintaining confidentiality of the findings of the Hearing Board. This proposal was meant to clear that up and to indicate that the Record Keeper in the student's college or in the colleges involved are the responsible persons for maintaining confidentiality of the Hearing Board's decision."

Speaker: "There is the motion before us. Comments?"

The question was called and seconded. The motion to cease debate was approved.

The Speaker called for a vote on the resolution and it carried.

A call was made for a quorum count. Upon finding that there was no quorum, the vote was nullified and action on the resolution was postponed until the next meeting.

Adjourned 5:45 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Robert Lucey, Associate Dean and Secretary of the University Faculty